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Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

May 10, 2016

The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center.
Defiance County
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Williams County
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Brian Davis
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Bill Rufenacht






Nick Woodall

Others present:
Brian Patrick – Superintendent

Jessica Croy - Acting Assistant Superintendent
Gayle Hilkert – Fiscal Officer
Tom Mack noted there was a quorum present to conduct business during today’s meeting
The Annual Meeting of the Board is conducted each May.  Tom Mack turned the floor over to Judge Bumb for election of officers.  Judge Bumb explained that according to By-Laws the Board elects the Chairman and Vice Chairman.  The Secretary is appointed by the Board.  Judge Bumb opened the floor for nominations for Chairman of the Board.  Larry Siclair nominated Tom Mack.  Roy Miller seconded the motion.  Brian Davis moved to close nominations.  Jerry Stollings seconded the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Board voted to close nominations for Board Chairman and to approve the nomination of Tom Mack as Chairman of the Board.  Unanimous vote. 
Judge Bumb accepted nominations for Vice Chairman of the Board.  Tom Kime nominated Ricky Slattery Starrett.  Brian Davis seconded the motion.  Brian Davis moved to close nominations.  Roy Miller seconded the motion.  There was no further discussion on either motion.  Board unanimously approved to close nominations for Vice Chairman and to elect Ricky Slattery Starrett as Board Vice Chairperson.

Judge Bumb turned the meeting over to Tom Mack.

Minutes from the March meeting were approved.  Larry Siclair motioned the Board approve the minutes from the March 8th Board Meeting.

Ricki Slattery Starrett seconded the motion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Superintendents Report
Population Report:


March 

April



Intakes
   
46

37
    

 
Releases

36

22




Recidivists
46%

59%
Security Report:






March

April
Escorts to assigned cell or observation cell 


   8

   6
Use of Force Incidents result in injury


   
   0                        
   0

Medical Services Report:



               March 

April
Nurse Sick Calls






94

    96
Physician Assistant Sick Calls



  9

    29


Physicals






33

      3
ER Visits






  2

      3
Hospital Admits






  0

      0
Ambulance Transports




  0    

      1
Percentage of Detainees on Prescription Drugs


44%

    39%  
Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medications

89%
                    90%
Parents are responsible for hospital costs for detainee.

Percentage of detainees of Psychotropic Medications is based on total detainee population. 

Detainees are on the psychotropic medication when they come into the facility, prescribed by their treating physician.  The physician’s assistant who treats detainees while in the facility may prescribe an antibiotic but does not prescribe psychotropic medications.  

Life without Drugs




                March

 April
Number of Individual Hours

     

                 40.00
                  50.50                     
Total Number of Case Management Units      

      
   8.90                         10.00
                 
Total Number of Group Hours 

 
               250.00                       258.00
Total Number of Assessment Hours 
    

                 11.50                           3.50
Mental Health Program:




  March 


April
Mental Health Assessment Hours


                   8 (2 Assessments)
 8 (4 Assessments)

Group Hours Weekly



                   9 (63 Detainees in group)
 6 (50 Detainees in group)

Individual and Family sessions hours

                                  75                                 
80
  
There were 59 Suicide Watch Days in March (59-15 minute watch days and 0 One on One watch days).  

There were 90 Suicide Watch Days in April (90-15 minute watches and 0 One-on-One watch days).  

There were no Tele-med appointments conducted in March.  There was one (1) Tele-med appointment conducted in April.

Comprehensive Crisis Care conducted one (1) screening.  
Education Summary:      



 March Report


 April Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language,

718 Detainees in attendance

706 Detainees in attendance 



Workforce Employability, Life Skills)


Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  

511 Detainees in attendance

634 Detainee in attendance
The math and social studies teacher was on vacation one week during the reporting period.  There was no substitute teacher in the classroom.  
Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick noted a total of 542 training hours for the months of March and April.  Department of Youth Services now requires all new officers to be CPR, AED and First Aid Certified before working independently.  New officers have a total of 88 hours of training before working independently.

Personnel Report:


New Hires:    
          3


Resignations:      

1
Terminations:                3


Status Change:       

2

Promotions:
          2


Employee Grievances:
0        




Board discussed the importance of reviewing Superintendents report.  It provides opportunity for discussion and education. 


Board Chairman, Tom Mack, distributed the 2016-2017 Board Calendar and the Board Committee Roster.  Tom Mack announced he would welcome 


Board Member input regarding Committee Assignments.

                Assistant Superintendent’s Report


Jessica Croy, Acting Assistant Superintendent, reported several employees will attend the Ohio Juvenile Detention Service Association (OJDSA) Annual Spring Conference in June.  She reviewed topics to be featured during the conference.  During the conference Awards are given to recognize outstanding Staff and Volunteers.   


NWOJDC will introduce YOGA to the detainees.  The objective is to help detainees reduce stress and anxiety.  We have an instructor scheduled to come on site once each week for the next six (6) weeks.  We will continue the program if YOGA benefits the detainees.


Jessica reported all Senior Officers are CIT Certified (Crisis Intervention Training).  The CIT program is sponsored by Four County Family Center and is an excellent training for NWOJDC Officers.

Fiscal Officer Report

March Billing Census

Member County Credits – There were a total of 32 member county overages during the month of March.   $3,264 was credited to member counties. 
Non-Member County Revenues – There were a total of 272 non-member beds contracted at a rate of $67/day.

Monthly Total Non-Member rent revenue - $18,224.      
March:  Average Daily Population – 35      Average Female Population – 10.3     Average Non-Member Population – 8.8
April Billing Census  
Member County Credits - There were 64 member county overages during the month of April.  $6,528 was credited to member counties.

Year to Date Member County Credits – 11,322.00

Non-Member County Revenues – During the month of April there were 159 beds contracted to non-member counties at a rate of $67/day.
Monthly Total Non-Member Rent Revenue - $ 10,653
Year to Date Non-Member Rent Revenue -    $ 75,442
April:  Average Daily Population – 36.1      Average Female Population – 9.3     Average Non-member Population – 5.3
We use overflow bunks when detainee population is greater than 32.  Only select detainees are assigned to overflow bunks. 
Financial Report  

Cash Report:

Operating Fund Balance 
4-30-2016
$ 636,332.74
Capital Fund Balance
4-30-2016
$ 250,031.00 
Board reviewed the 2016 Operating Budget.  As of April30 NWOJDC has expended 29.2% of the 2016 Operating Budget.
Capital Budget remains unchanged. 
The February and March Visa Activity Logs are included in Board Packet.  

The NWOJDC Annual Financial Report for 2015 was submitted to the state earlier this year and is available for review.  

Brian Davis motioned the Board accept the Financial Report.  Ricki Slattery Starrett seconded the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.   

Personnel and Grievance Committee 

Tom Mack requested the Board enter into Executive Session.

Brian Davis motioned the Board enter into Executive Session to discuss Employee Compensation and Personnel.  Brian Patrick was invited to remain for the first session; Judges were requested to remain for the entire session.  Larry Siclair 2nd the motion.  Roll Call vote was taken.  Unanimous Ayes.  
Board entered into Executive Session 9:38 a.m.
The Board re-convened at 10:05 a.m.  

Tom Mack requested the Board entertain a motion to approve Superintendent’s salary.  

Larry Siclar motioned the Board approve the Superintendent’s Annual Salary at $73,000, retroactive to January 1, 2016.  Bill Rufenach 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  

Brian Patrick expressed his appreciation to the Board.

Facilities Committee
Larry Siclair requested Brian Patrick present items from the Facilities Committee.   

Exterior Door #31 – Brian Patrick presented a quote from Stafford Building Products, Inc. to replace the Exterior Metal Door that leads from the  sally port into the facility.  This is the door law enforcement uses for all detainee intakes and releases.  Because of the heavy traffic pattern, this area is heavily salted during the winter months.  As a result there has been significant rust damage to the door.  There are three (3) other exterior doors that we also need to replace.  Brian has submitted a grant to the Department of Youth Services for those doors.  However the grant is not available this year and the sally port door needs immediate attention.  We are requesting Capital Funds for this purchase.  Brian Davis motioned the Board approve the quote in the amount of $3,147 from Stafford Building Products, Inc. to replace Exterior Door #31 as presented in the Board Packet.  This will be a Capital Purchase.  Bill Rufenach seconded the motion.   There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.    
Security Locks - Maintenance has seven (7) interior security door locks that need to be rebuilt.  These are the locks used for the electronic cell doors.  In 2014 we had four (4) security door locks re-furbished and we had three (3) refurbished in 2015.  We would like to request Capital Funds to refurbish seven (7) security door locks this year at a total cost of $6,650 ($950/each).   Brian Davis motioned the Board approve $6,650 in Capital Funds to have seven (7) security door locks re-manufactured.  Tom Kime seconded the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  

Finance Committee  
Title1  - GradPoint – Brian Patrick presented a quote from Northwest Ohio Virtual Academy (NOVA) to purchase 20 GradPoint Licenses.  Licenses with Annual Support total $11,400.  GradPoint is a computer program used in the classroom.  Roy Miller motioned the Board approve the purchase of 20 GradPoint Licenses along with Annual Support as presented in the Board Packet.   This is a Title 1 purchase.  Roy Miller motioned the Board approve the purchase of GradPoint Licenses and Annual Support as presented in the Board Packet.  Larry Siclair seconded the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes. 

Title 1 Transfer – We would like to request a transfer of funds from the Title 1 Supplies account into the Title 1 Equipment account.   NWOJDC is purchasing a Library Cart, TV’s /mounts for the classrooms and POD areas, and classroom printers.  The Fulton County Auditor is recommending we charge these items to the Title 1 Equipment Account rather than to the Title 1 Supplies Account.   We are requesting a transfer of $1,626 from the Title 1 Supplies account into the Title 1 Equipment account.  Roy Miller motioned the Board approve the request.  There was no further discussion.  Ricki Slattery Starrett 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes

Agreed Upon Procedures Audit –  NWOJDC is due for our Bi-Annual Audit.  Because we have a record of good audits, NWOJDC is eligible for an Agreed Upon Procedures Audit of 2014 and 2015 records.  Brian Patrick explained the benefits of the Agreed Upon Procedures Audit.  This is quite a cost savings for the facility.   This will be our second AUP Audit.  Our last Bi-Annual Audit (Audit of 2014 and 2015 Financial Records) was an Agreed Upon Procedures Audit.  A facility may only have two (2) consecutive AUP Audits.  Therefore, we will not be eligible for an AUP Audit of 2016 and 2017 records.   

The office of the Auditor of State contacted us to see if we were interested in the AUP Audit this year.  We contacted Tom Kime for his approval.  With Tom’s approval we signed the agreement with the State Auditor for an AUP Audit of 2014 and 2015 Records.    
Program and Policies Committee
There were no issues to present to the Board at this time.   Joe Friess would like to schedule a meeting with Brian in the near future.
Old Business

There was no old business to discuss.
New Business
Hillsdale County, MI – Hillsdale County, Michigan court contacted Brian about sending their youth to our facility.  Brian Patrick researched the issue and has not found any problems with housing out of state youth in our facility.   Hillsdale agrees to pay NWOJDC detention bed fees as well as   the educational tuition fee of $38/day.  At this point they are interested in detention only.  Brian contacts Recovery Services when an out of county court is interested in placing a youth in their programming.   
Brian Patrick announced Board Members should contact him if interested in participating in interviews for the Assistant Superintendent’s position.  

Brian Patrick discussed the purchase of a scissor lift with the Board.   Maintenance waits until multiple interior lights are out before requesting CCNO’s scissor lift.  We called Lake Erie Electric to change outside lights because we did not have the proper equipment.  It is difficult to for us to rent a smaller lift that can be used inside our facility.  Brian presented a quote for a lift that would accommodate our building.  Board suggested a fire department may be able to assist us as they are required to do ladder training.  Brian will contact Assistant Chief Poole,  he signs off on ACA fire policies.  Brian will update the Board at the July Board Meeting. 
Brian Davis motioned the meeting adjourn.  Tom Kime 2nd the motion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.
Meeting Adjourned – 10:25 a.m.
The next meeting is scheduled for July 12, 2016.  
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